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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION

OF THE CITY OF JOLIET

The meeting of the Plan Commission of the City of Joliet was called to order by the Chairman, Joseph Strong, in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building, 150 W. Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois, on October 18, 2007 at 4:00 p.m. with the following members present:

WILLIAM GRASTY

DAVID JELINEK

JOHN KELLA

RICK MOORE

JOSEPH STRONG

SHARON THOMAS

DON WALDEN

The following members were absent:

STEVE CAMMACK

THOMAS MULVEY

Thereupon the following matters were discussed:

OLD BUSINESS:

A-9-07:  ANNEXATION OF 290 ACRES, CLASSIFICATION TO R-1B (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND R-4 (MULTI-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AT THE NW CORNER OF ARBEITER AND VAN DYKE ROADS AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

PUD-5-07:  PRELIMINARY PUD OF HILLER FARM SUBDIVISION.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Ms. Patti Bernhard appeared on behalf of the petition.
Commissioner Grasty asked who will be responsible for the maintenance of the fence that will be installed at the horse farm.  Mr. Haller responded the fence will be constructed on the individual lots that will be built in the subdivision therefore it will be homeowner responsibility when the time comes.  
Mr. Mike Hansen, Attorney, appeared before the Commission on behalf of Mr. Schaefer.  Mr. Hansen requested the petition be tabled because he has not seen the annexation agreement at this time.  He and his client need more time to work out details on the proposed project.  

Mr. Carl Buck, Attorney, 3260 Executive Drive, Joliet, appeared before the Commission on behalf of Mr. & Mrs. John Pinckley.  Mr. Buck explained several reasons why he feels the petition should be tabled for another month because there will be large impacts on his clients property as well as the other surrounding properties.  Mr. Buck stated he and his clients are not opposed to the project, however, they need more time to be clear on everything including the flooding issues.  Mr. Buck distributed pictures of the flooding problems to the Commissioners.  
Mrs. Anne Vickery, Kendall County Board, appeared before the Commission.  Mrs. Vickery said she spoke with the Forest Preserve Director and he said he would consider the possible open space for forest preserve property.  However, in Mrs. Vickery’s opinion, it is highly unlikely that the forest preserve would take the open space.  Most of it is detention pond and it is a very small area that has nothing really there that the forest preserve would want.  Mrs. Vickery also stated she hopes the Plan Commission will table the petition again because there has to be a better way to go about this with a much better idea than the proposed project.  
Mr. Haller added that what the City envisions is this project to be similar to the Rock Run path that runs from Ingalls Avenue to Black Road.  

Chairman Strong asked if the owners of the horse farm are content with the fence and the outcome of their meeting with the developers.

Mrs. Brenda Morse said they did meet with the developers and they were happy with the meeting.  Their attorney could not be present at Plan Commission.  She said she does not feel that the fence is enough along the north boundary and she has the same concerns as the Pinckley’s.  She said she did not have an agreement at this time as to where the road will be cut in at her property.  
Commissioner Moore had questions regarding an agreement if the surrounding owners wanted to annex into the city that they would be allowed to.  Mr. Haller said that was discussed with all three of the property owners.  Commissioner Moore has concerns about horse farms being inside the City.  
Mr. Eric Goodman, Marquette Properties, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Goodman said they have worked very hard with Staff to design a quality development and they have every intention of being a good neighbor to all three property owners.  

Mr. Chris Lundlay, Christopher Burke Engineering West, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Lundlay said the City has an ordinance for providing all detention for any developable area.  They would have to get approval from the City in order to get a permit to do that.  They would also have to get a permit from the Illinois Dept. of Natural Resources for the work that they do.  They would not be able to get a permit if they would increase flooding levels on any adjacent property.  Mr. Lundlay said what Marquette will do with the development will not increase the flooding on the property.  
Ms. Patti Bernhard stated this project was originally submitted to the City for a May public hearing.  At that point and time it was tabled to work on the trail system.  They worked on the trail system.  When it was ready to be rescheduled, there were some other issues that came up with traffic signals, etc.  Then it was continued again until the August public hearing.  The people who are at today’s meeting and are surrounding property owners, have gotten notice of the proposed project back in May, therefore this is not something new that should keep being continued because they have had notice for a long time.  Ms. Bernhard said they are in compliance with the city’s comprehensive plan.    

Chairman Strong said he has strong concerns over the city being good neighbors as well as the trail system being in a floodway and various other issues.  
Ms. Bernhard again requested there be a conditional approval and they will continue to work with the property owners so that they can get the petition before the City Council.  

Ms. Cindy Ellis, Kendall Citizens for Sustainable Development, appeared before the Commission.  She said in answer to the question about the floodplain.  The floodplain will always be there no matter what county or city it is in, they have no control over that because it is all watershed.  Chairman Strong wanted to know how much of the Morse’s property is in the floodplain.  Ms. Ellis thought they did not have much property in the floodplain.  Basically everyone is in the watershed in that area.  
Ms. Ellis had a question about the special use permit.  She wanted to clarify that they would be required to obtain a special use permit at the time of final plat.  Mr. Haller responded that is correct.

Mr. Jeff Wickencamp, Engineer for the Kendall Citizens for Sustainable Development Committee, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Wickencamp stated they are happy that Staff was able to determine that a special use permit would be required for the development.  One concern they have is if the development is pursued in units in the future, there are some units of the development that when treated alone would not technically be subject to the Aux Sable Creek Protection Ordinance.  

Ms. Bernhard said in terms of the 100 ft. buffer, approval of the project will not affect where that line is on the land owners properties.  

Chairman Strong moved that the Plan Commission table the Annexation of 290 acres, Classification to R-1B (single-family residential), R-4 (multi-family residential), R-B (restricted business), and B-1 (neighborhood business) zoning at the N/W Corner of Arbeiter and Van Dyke Roads, Approval of an Annexation Agreement and the Preliminary PUD of Hiller Farm Subdivision, until the November Plan Commission meeting.  Mr. Grasty seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Moore, Walden and Strong.  Ms. Thomas voted nay.  

P-12-07:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF LOT 9A, IN PHASE 3A OF TIMBER RIDGE BUSINESS PARK RESUBDIVISION.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Ms. Malisa Anantachal, Rogina & Associates, appeared on behalf of the petition.  
Mr. Gapsevich, Engineering, requested that the approval be conditional.

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Ms. Thomas moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Preliminary Plat of Lot 9A, in Phase 3A of Timber Ridge Business Park Resubdivision subject to revisions being requested by Public Works & Utilities.  Mr. Grasty seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Jelinek, Moore, Thomas, Walden, Grasty and Strong.  Mr. Kella abstained from the vote.  
P-13-07:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF DRAUDEN POINTE CENTER, A PUD.

FP-9-07:  FINAL PLAT OF DRAUDEN POINTE CENTER,  A PUD.

Mr. Haller stated that the petition is being requested to be tabled until the November Plan Commission meeting.
Mr. Walden moved that the Plan Commission table the Preliminary Plat of Drauden Pointe Center, a PUD and the Final Plat of Drauden Pointe Center, a PUD.  Mr. Kella seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Kella, Moore, Thomas, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek and Strong.  

NEW BUSINESS:

A-16-07:  ANNEXATION OF 1302 WISCONSIN STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-1 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

P-16-07:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF LAUREN BELL SUBDIVISION.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Dr. Brian Hill, 1302 Wisconsin Street, appeared on behalf of the petition.

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Annexation of 1302 Wisconsin Street, Classification to R-1 (single-family residential) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement and the Preliminary Plat of Lauren Bell Subdivision.  Ms. Thomas seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Moore, Thomas, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek, Kella and Strong.  
V-19-07:  VACATION OF A PORTION OF TWO 12 FT.-WIDE ALLEYS LOCATED AT 1115 HOLMES AVENUE.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mrs. Estella Martinez appeared on behalf of the petition.  
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Grasty moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Vacation of a portion of two 12 ft.-wide alleys located at 1115 Holmes Avenue.  Mr. Jelinek seconded the motion, which passed with five aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Walden, Grasty, Jelinek, Moore and Strong.  Mr. Kella abstained from the vote.
PUD-7-07:  FINAL PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT OF STRYKER PROFESSIONAL CAMPUS.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Gene Briscoe appeared on behalf of the petition.
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.
Mr. Walden moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Final Planned Unit Development of Stryker Professional Campus Subdivision.  Mr. Kella seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Walden, Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Moore and Strong.

ZO-5-07:  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE JOLIET ZONING ORDINANCE IN CONNECTION WITH THE R-B ZONING DISTRICT.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Haller appeared on behalf of the petition.

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Ordinance Amending the Joliet Zoning Ordinance in Connection with the R-B Zoning District.  Mr. Walden seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Moore, Walden and Strong.
STUDY SESSION:   M-15-07:  A MINOR MODIFICATION OF THE WESTFIELD LOUIS JOLIET PLANNED UNIT DEVELOPMENT.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Michael Hansen, Attorney, appeared on behalf of the petition.

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Grasty moved that the Plan Commission approve the Study Session for the Minor Modification of the Westfield Louis Joliet Planned Unit Development.  Mr. Kella seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Jelinek, Kella, Moore, Walden, Grasty and Strong.  
OTHER BUSINESS:    

MINUTES:

Mr. Kella moved that the minutes of the September 20, 2007 Plan Commission meeting be approved.  Mr. Walden seconded the motion, which passed with six aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Kella, Moore, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek and Strong.
ADJOURNMENT:  

Mr. Kella moved that the meeting be adjourned, which passed with a voice vote of aye.

Recorded on tape:  kas

